
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 02/20

Held on Monday 3rd February 2020 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.45pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Jon Ogborn – Chair. Cllr’s Buchanan, Chetwynd, Clarke, Di Lorenzo, Marsh, Martin, Sunner, Van Someren and Winkcup.  County Councillor Shuter and District Councillors Cane and Trapp also attended for part of the meeting.

18.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr Bryant.

19.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
Minutes of the meeting held on 6th January were agreed and signed.

20. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Declared by Cllr Winkcup under item 28.

21.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Posts for ‘triangle’
Cllr Sunner explained how the posts had been delivered and then picked up again by the County Council as he was told they were the wrong posts.  C/Cllr Shuter said that a parish councillor on another parish council rejected them on behalf of all parish councils and asked for something else.  Cllr Buchanan commented that this was disappointing, as this was what we had asked for and she didn’t see why a parish councillor from somewhere else should have a say in what we do in our village. C/Cllr Shuter agreed with this.  The new type of post has been ordered but he felt that we may want something sturdier.  If so, we could have the original posts back.
b)  Neighbourhood Watch
The Clerk had been in contact with Kevin Evans and he was happy to come to our meeting in March/April time.

c)  Anglian Learning
Cllr Bryant had written to Jonathan Culpin asking for a further update on the license for the primary school play area.  He confirmed that ESFA had lost their original submission and they had to put in a second application.  They have been waiting some time for a response to the second application and said if they have not had a response by 17th February, then they shall proceed with their insurers and sign the license agreement.  He apologised for the continued delay in resolving the matter.
d)  Local Electricity Bill
This had been briefly discussed at the last meeting and Cllr Ogborn had asked everyone to look at the correspondence. The idea was that local councils could sell green energy produced locally to the local community.  Cllr Buchanan felt it was a good idea if a group of councils could get together, but did not think it would be feasible for a parish council on their own.  Cllr Ogborn commented a District or County Council could do this.  Cllr Van Someren thinks it is an interesting prospect and would support any proposal.  Cllr Clarke was also supportive of the principle.  Cllr Ogborn commented the energy could be supplied by a local landowner. He did not think it would be up to us to find the land.  He will reply to say we are supportive of the Bill.
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO REPLY

e)  HR Consultant
Cllr Ogborn and the Clerk had a helpful meeting with Rod Lee, an HR Consultant who is working on behalf of CAPALC.  They are looking at trialing  software for HR purposes i.e. keeping track of admin functions, hours worked by Clerk, holiday etc. and we have volunteered for this when it is available.  Rod is also helping with putting together a job description etc. for when we look to recruit a new clerk.

22.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTICT COUNCILLORS:

District

The Bus Review Group had produced a questionnaire to go to ECDC residents in March to be returned by 19th April.  Cllr Sunner has offered the village shop as a drop- off point.  The questionnaire will cover walking and cycling routes as well as buses.  The Operations Sub-Committee has decided to stop supporting Citizens Advice Rural Cambridgeshire who had an annual subsidy of £47K and instead use the ECDC Advice Service.  Some Cllr’s were not happy about this decision and it will be reviewed by full council at the end of the month.  West Suffolk CAB, which most Bottisham residents would use, is still supported and is located in Newmarket.
Cllr Buchanan made mention that there is a caravan at the rear of the shops in the car park.  Cllr Sunner said he had spoken to them and has been assured it is a temporary measure, to last 3 weeks.  If it went on longer than this D/Cllr Cane confirmed that this would then be a matter for the District Council.   Cllr Buchanan was concerned about the amount of rubbish that was now building up in this area after it had been cleaned by the shop keepers.  Cllr Ogborn felt it was up to the shop owners to look after that area and not the Parish Council, as it was privately owned.  Unfortunately the landlord of the car park was not interested and did not live nearby.  There was a discussion on rubbish that had been dumped in the car park and D/Cllr Cane agreed that this was private land and it was the responsibility of the land owner and the shopkeepers.  

D/Cllr Cane mentioned that she was attending the CAPALC EGM and Cllr Ogborn asked for her views on CAPALC becoming an Incorporated body - which we have received details about and which will be discussed at the EGM.  D/Cllr Cane said CAPALC employed staff and rented premises but are currently not a legal entity – the trustees carry any liability.  This is not really acceptable, so they didn’t have a lot of choice about moving to Incorporation to limit liability.  Currently they can only have cllr’s on their Board and clerks can only be observers.  She supported allowing clerks to be on the board.  Cllr Bryant had received advice from EGM that they could ask CAPALC for the legal justification on the points we were asked to comment on.  However, having carefully looked at the matter, Cllr Ogborn commented that it all appeared straight forward and there was limited option for CAPALC.  It was agreed we should support the proposals.

ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO CONFIRM SUPPORT

County

C/Cllr Shuter said that work had started on the A1303 today to remove trees and put up a safety barrier.  He has had several enquiries regarding the tree removal, but commented that the removal has been kept to a minimum to achieve the required safety level.  Each tree will be replaced by another planted elsewhere.  He is pushing for two trees to be planted to replace each one that is removed in the future.  He realises that it is not ideal but said we have to be sensible if we are being told by the professionals that the trees are in the wrong place.  Speed will be reduced to 40mph from the Quy roundabout.  He would prefer a speed reduction at the two junctions into Bottisham. However, this is not supported by the Police, as it is not enforceable and they feel it lulls drivers into a false sense of security when they are pulling out of the junction - as some vehicles will not slow down.  There is more sense at Quy as the vehicles coming off the roundabout haven’t yet gained speed.
There was a discussion regarding a proposed school crossing at BVC.  C/Cllr Shuter talked about the possibility of using the Local Highways Initiative for funding and also the possibility of extending the zig zag lines at the location.  He also mentioned that they are about to trial in central Cambridge one particular school where no vehicles can park within approximately 800 metres of the gates.  He commented that parking outside of schools has got worse and the threatening behaviour of some parents has also got worse over the last few years.  This experiment is more of an environmental one rather than anti-social behaviour (i.e. car fumes from vehicles left running), but it would solve both problems.

The pavement near Hilton Park has been temporarily repaired.  Cllr Buchanan asked about the kerbs in Lode Road which have been damaged - C/Cllr Shuter commented this was a bigger job. C/Cllr Shuter has asked that the County re-look at their tree policy.  There has been a problem with a significant large tree in Lode which was removed by Highways.  This was in response to a request by a resident, to which a highways officer agreed to remove the tree which he is able to do. This has caused a lot of upset with local residents in Lode.  C/Cllr Shuter has asked that the policy is reviewed, so that the removal of any large tree, or tree planted in a significant place, is not removed without consultation with the parish council and nearby residents.  Cllr Buchanan commented that ECDC do a good job of notifying us of any tree work to be carried out, particularly in the conservation area.  Cllr Clarke mentioned that he was concerned about the condition of Bell Road which had a lot of potholes, probably due to all the vehicles delivering to building plots in the location.  C/Cllr Shuter will take a look.
23.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  Annual Parish Meeting
Cllr Ogborn had mentioned he would like to do this slightly differently this year but we needed to get a date booked and the clerk would see if there was room availability for the 19th or 21st May.

ACTION:  CLERK TO BOOK

b) E-mail distribution and policy

It had become apparent that some cllr’s were having problems in setting up the parish council email address on their personal systems, mainly mobile devices.  Cllr Ogborn had spoken to John Borda, our web designer as he had had problems which John had managed to sort out.  Cllr Winkcup felt that the server that was used was not very good. He was also worried about compliance with councillors using private email addresses.  Cllr Ogborn will speak with John about these issues.  It maybe that John meets with those who are having problems to discuss and sort out.
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO CONTACT JOHN BORDA

c)  Parish Council Committees
Cllr Ogborn had previously sent out some correspondence regarding the council working parties.  These had been slimmed down to only two members when our numbers shrunk to 7.  However, due to the imminently expected retirement home application Cllr Buchanan had asked some callers to help support her in Planning. There was also a desire to strengthen Environment as well.  Cllr Di Lorenzo, who had previously been on this working party, felt that there wasn’t enough to talk about to warrant meeting too regularly.  Cllr Ogborn suggested maybe the Environment Working Party could communicate by email rather than regularly meeting up. Cllr Di Lorenzo agreed this would be a good idea and suggested that areas could be split up and given to individual members to look after.  Cllr Ogborn asked for people to email him if they are interested in supporting Cllr Bryant with Environment.  He suggested getting together to discuss in a couple of months.

d) ECDC Parish Conference
Cllr Ogborn asked for volunteers to attend to let the Clerk know.

e)  CAPALC Incorporation
This was discussed under District report.

24.
PLANNING:
a)  Planning applications
Cllr Buchanan commented there were no planning reasons to object to the 17 Howlett Way variation application or that of 85 High Street.  Outline planning for the site N.E. of 32 Tunbridge Lane which was on the corner of Lysander Close had been refused.  This was a commercially allocated site and the refusal stated there had been no attempt to market the site as such.  There was a discussion regarding the application for Piccolo Mondo, (a similar situation), which was won on appeal.
Cllr Buchanan commented that the majority of the trees in the meadow now had preservation orders on them, but these are only for 6 months and will then need to be reviewed.  A report on current planning matters is on the website for residents to view.
b)  Retirement Village
There has been some investigative work on site. We await the proposed application.

c) Greater Cambridge Partnership

Regarding the Greater Cambridge Partnership, Cllr Buchanan had attended the recent meeting.  She felt we needed to maintain our independence.  Cllr Di Lorenzo felt they were not concentrating on villages east of Cambridge but we could be heavily impacted on the decisions that they make and unable to have much of a voice.  Cllr Clarke said there could be some advantages such as transport links.

25.
ENVIRONMENT:

Cllr Bryant was not present and there were no items to discuss.

26.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

2917

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 



  715.41


2918

I Swift –Litter picking (4 weeks)


    52.50


2919

A Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)

    52.50


2920

K Hutchinson & Son




  198.00


2921

Mrs C Fullwood – litter pickers x 2


    15.48


2922

Bottisham CSASC – room hire


    90.00


2933

Bottisham Fundraisers - Fete Committee 

1000.00


2934

Howes Percival – Play area license


  612.00

Cheques signed and verified by Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Clarke.

b)  Finance meeting date
The next meeting is Wednesday 18th March.
27.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:
The latest geophysical survey came through showing nothing of great significance.  Cllr Ogborn is hopeful that we will soon get approval from the National Trust to go ahead with the compulsory purchase.  He hasn’t yet heard back from ECDC, who were seeking external legal advice concerning a compulsory purchase.

28.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Di Lorenzo commented that the group haven’t met since October.  We planned to meet with the residents of Ancient Meadows, but we decided not to go ahead, as Maggie Camp at ECDC wrote asking us to take on the whole site, not just the small area where we wanted to put a play area.  This would have a huge impact on us, especially considering how many trees were in this area.  We wrote back explaining how small an area we wanted and informing them that taking on the whole area would not be feasible for a small parish council such as ourselves.  They have now written again, asking that we consult with the Ancient Meadows residents before they make a decision.  Cllr Di Lorenzo said we now needed to get on with that.  He feels that after the consultation with the Park Estate, the AM residents are probably expecting this.  They may not be supportive but we did need to hear their views.  Maggie Camp had asked if we had feasible funds to support a play area and its upkeep and what grant funding we had.  This had been investigated by the group and it was clear there was a lot of grant funding available for this type of project, but to obtain it they wanted reassurance that you had the land first.  Quotations for the type of equipment that we wanted show the cost is actually quite low as it is only a small area.  
ACTION: CLLR DI LORENZO TO REPLY TO MAGGIE CAMP

29.
FUTURE FOR TRIANGLE PHONE BOX:
Cllr Winkcup had found out the phone box was being removed.  This was not a traditional type of phone box and there were no concerns regarding this.

30.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

31.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

32.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed

33.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be Monday 2nd March, 7.45pm and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.
